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Report to the University System of Maryland Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, April 7, 2006

Thank you Mr. Chairman, and members of the Board of Regents, for this opportunity to give my report to the Board.  We have a full agenda today, so I will keep my comments brief.

I begin by thanking our host institution, the University of Baltimore, and its president, Bob Bogomolny.  At our last Board meeting—at Towson University—I commended President Bob Caret on the Maryland Higher Education Commission’s approval of the joint MBA program between Towson and UB . . . I am pleased to have the opportunity to congratulate the other partner in that endeavor.  In addition, I have been enjoying UB’s new advertising campaign, “Every Student Has a Story.” These spots provide wonderful insights into the “real” UB student experience. I also note that I am very excited about returning here just 10 days from now as we celebrate the grand opening of this wonderful new student center.  Bob, thanks to your efforts and those of your colleagues, there is real sense of momentum here at UB and a genuine excitement about the institution’s return to four-year status.

I’m pleased to note that the Board recently named a successor to President Catherine Gira at Frostburg State University.  Dr. Jonathan Gibralter, President of the State University of New York at Farmingdale since 2001, will assume the post of Frostburg president in August.  On behalf of the system, I thank the FSU Presidential search committee, which included Regent Tom Finan, for a wonderful job and look forward to Dr. Gibralter building upon FSU’s success under Catherine’s leadership.  Catherine, we will have the opportunity to thank you for your service in other forums prior to your departure, but I would like to take this opportunity to acknowledge – once again – all you have done for FSU. 

The Bowie State University Search Committee, under the leadership of the Honorable William D. Missouri and which includes Regent Johnson, is progressing well.  And we will have an opportunity later this spring to thank Calvin Lowe for his six years of service to Bowie.

Along with changes in campus leadership, we have the announcement from the Governor of new Board of Regents Members: James Brady, former Secretary of Maryland's Department of Business and Economic Development, prominent business leader and member of numerous Boards of Directors; Cheryl Gordon Krongard, recently named to Legg Mason’s Board of Directors, who is well known for her impressive career as a investment executive and for philanthropic and education activities; and student regent Caitlin Heideman from right here at UB, who also served as a Student Member of the Anne Arundel School Board a few years ago.  

Elsewhere in the System . . . 

Last week I had the honor of attending the announcement of an $8 million donation from Perdue Farms, Inc. for the construction of a new building for the Franklin P. Perdue School of Business at Salisbury University . . . the largest gift in the history of SU.  In addition, The Princeton Review has named Salisbury University one of its 2007 150 Best Value American Colleges. The distinction comes just months after SU's ranking as one of the 100 Best Values in Public Colleges by Kiplinger's Personal Finance. I know we are in for more great news as SU commemorates its 80th anniversary.

For the fourth year in a row, the University of Maryland, Baltimore County chess team has captured the President's Cup championship title. Held last weekend in Dallas, the event is known as the Final Four of College Chess.

At the University of Maryland, Baltimore, the Office of Research and Development recently received the 1,000th invention disclosure submitted since 1982, when the University first began handling the commercialization of technologies developed by faculty.   In addition, in the U.S. News & World Report's 2007 edition of America's Best Graduate Schools, the schools of law and medicine at UMB continue to receive prominent national recognition.

The University of Maryland, College Park was also well represented in the newest U.S. News & World Report's Graduate Schools rankings, with the schools of Engineering, Business, and Education all recognized as among the top programs in the nation.  Also at UMCP, Thomas Kunkel, Dean of the Philip Merrill College of  Journalism, was named Journalism Administrator of the Year by the Scripps Howard Foundation as part of their annual National Journalism Awards, honoring the best in print, web and electronic journalism and journalism education for 2005.  And, of course, we offer huge congratulations to the Terps for winning the Women’s NCAA Tournament.  As Dan Mote said, we may well be witnessing the start of a new basketball dynasty.

Turning now to my report . . . 

As you know, this has been a grueling budget session for us.  It has been unusually tense, at times difficult, but ultimately it was very, very successful. 

Let me throw out a few of numbers:

· A 15% increase in State funding overall;

· A 34% increase in HBU funding;

· A 31% increase in “need-based” financial aid;

· 300 additional faculty positions.

On the facilities side there are more impressive numbers:

· $195 million in project funding, $50 million above the FY2007 estimate in the Governor’s 5-year plan;

· $28 million in additional donor matches for projects.

Behind these numbers is a story about our system – Regents, Presidents, faculty and staff, and, of course, our students – successfully engaging our elected officials and making the case for support of our institutions.  Let me make special note of the work Joe Bryce and the campus based government relations professionals do in Annapolis. They are a very impressive team, working collaboratively and very successfully on behalf of the system.

Collectively, we have worked well with the administration and the legislature on a public policy level to build support for the USM and grow consensus around our mutual priorities of quality, access, and affordability.  We aligned our efforts with the priorities expressed by the Governor and General Assembly in areas like economic development and workforce preparation, bio-science research, as well as enhancements implicit in the OCR Settlement Agreement.  As a result, we have forged a real partnership with state government.  The Governor proposed significant operating and capital budget requests that found strong support in the Legislature.  As you know, this was a politically contentious year – the most contentious in my memory.  But through it all, higher education, and the USM in particular, remained one of the few areas everyone rallied to support. 

The “bottom line” has yielded concrete results in key areas:

-
funding specifically targeted for the growth in enrollment (a critical policy change);

-
funding for our Flagship Initiative;

-
support for USM’s economic impact in nano-tech and bio-tech;

-
broad consensus around the Office of Civil Rights agreement;

· 
and funding for 20 capital projects in support of academic programs.

In addition, both the Governor and the General Assembly are supporting an increase in the budget so that we can freeze tuition for full-time, in-state undergraduate students at the FY2006 level.  Once the details of the General Fund transfers to support the tuition “freeze” are finalized and clarified in Annapolis, we will bring a proposal to the Board seeking approval to rescind the in-state undergraduate tuition increases adopted earlier this year.  This is indeed tremendous news for the students we serve and their families.  

I would like to suggest that we were not merely “fortunate” this year.  This was more than a case of the state budget bouncing back somewhat and higher education simply getting our share.  The fact is, this was a result in large measure of our conscious and concerted efforts.  I think it is fair to say we earned this support through our collective efforts.  

For example, the Effectiveness and Efficiency effort—praised in all quarters in Annapolis—was driven by this Board.  The $40 million we have taken out of our administrative costs over the past two years and the academic policy changes that have been instituted are a result of your vision and efforts and were the catalyst that changed the conversation in Annapolis about funding for USM. 

With this catalyst, we were able to engage the Governor and his staff in meaningful discussions about new strategies for the development of our budget.  We reached agreement that we would forego the traditional approach of an unfocused, across the board General Fund increase.  Instead, we engaged in a rigorous assessment of our true mandatory costs and insured they were fully funded. We gained the Governor’s support to fund projected enrollment growth prospectively – a remarkable breakthrough.  The administration supported targeted investments in workforce development and research initiatives, seed funding of our capital campaign, enhancements mandated in USM’s founding legislation.  It is the willingness of the Governor to support these conversations and fund their conclusions, and the General Assembly’s continuing strong support for higher education that lead to this remarkable budget.  

Obviously, we cannot expect increases of this magnitude every year, maybe even ever again.  But, the approach we developed this year in partnership with the Governor and DBM proved to be extremely valuable.  It created a budget that, as I recall, Regent Kendall described as the clearest, most focused budget he had seen since coming on the Board. If we can replicate in future years the approach to budget development that we have taken this year, I believe our institutions and their faculty and students will be served very, very well.

One final point . . . by practicing E&E, by aligning our budget priorities with the state’s needs, by being more innovative the ways we meet our mission, and by enhancing alternative revenue sources, the USM has held up its end of the compact with the state to provide high quality education, research and service programs.  We have demonstrated to the Governor, the General Assembly, and the people of Maryland that we take our commitment to fiscal stewardship of our funds—regardless of the source—very seriously.  This has in turn strengthened our case for additional support. 

As you know, the American Council of Education launched its “Solutions for our Future” project in March.  In a sense, the project aims to do for the nation what we are already doing here in Maryland; reestablishing higher education as a “public good” and a funding priority.  I think it is fair to say Maryland is leading the nation in achieving this goal.

The members of the Board of Regents have played a decisive role in moving us to this place, which quite frankly is the envy of the rest of the nation.  Individually and collectively you have told our story and elevated the importance of higher education in the consciousness of the Governor, the legislature, and the public at large.  Your commitment to higher education and the University System of Maryland is evident and appreciated.  I can’t say enough about the importance of your efforts.  All of us in the System, the presidents, faculty, students and staff are deeply, deeply grateful.

Mr. Chairman . . . . this completes my report.
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